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January 27, 2020 

GBOS Regular Meeting 
Minutes Final
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors, its committees, and subcommittees are subject to the Alaska Open Meetings Act as found in Alaska Statute 44.62.310 and Anchorage Municipal Code1.25 - Public Meetings.
Call to Order 7:00 p.m.  Jerry Fox or Mike Edgington Co-Chair
This meeting was rescheduled from Jan 20 due to lack of quorum for the original date.

Roll Call:  Attending are Mike Edgington, Eryn Boone, Christina Hendrickson, James Glover

Jerry Fox is excused

Disclosures:  
Mike Edgington, re item # 7.  Mike’s wife works for Z Architects and he does some IT work for them. Discussed and determined not substantial conflict.

Christina Hendrickson, re item #8.  Christina’s husband is a volunteer with the Fire Dept.  Discussed and determined  not substantial conflict

Agenda Revisions and Approval
January 27, 2020 GBOS Regular Meeting Agenda Approved

CH/JG

4-0
  Amended to move item #13 to old business to meet time constraints
CH/EB

4-0
December 16, 2019 GBOS Regular Meeting Minutes Approved

CH/EB

3-0
January 6, 2020 GBOS Special meeting re Girdwood Trails Plan 
CH/EB

3-0
Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. Sub-Committee Reports - 3 minutes each:
a. Trails Committee – Carolyn Brodin/Kate Sandberg
GTC passed a motion recommending the hand tram safety measures.  
Winter grooming is picking up with additional snow.  
Discussion of priorities for Summer 2020 work projects.  
Girdwood Trails Plan is now set to kick off with term contractor.  
Annual election - all officers re-elected.

b. Land Use Committee – Brian Burnett

Vote to recommend Alyeska Nordic Day Spa Resolution of Support 35 in favor, 0 opposed, 3 abstaining.

Short term rental and Historic preservation discussed.

Presentation on Turtle Hills Subdivision Long Plat, plan to subdivide lot and use the Public Use Easement to access.  Significant neighbor response not in favor of this. 
LUC Officer election – all existing officers re-elected in their positions.
GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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2. Legislative Report –J. Johnston, C. Giessel, J. Weddleton, S. LaFrance
None attending this meeting.  Suzanne LaFrance and John Weddleton came to last week’s scheduled meeting and presented tax proposals under discussion at the Assembly this week to create new revenue sources for the MOA.

3. Imagine! Girdwood (Girdwood Area Plan) Update – Mike Edgington for Amanda Sassi
Targeted discussions under way regarding visions/goals and creation of policy statements regarding Transportation, Recreation, Housing, Economic Development/Sustainability.  Next meeting is Feb 26.

4. Gerrish Library Report – Kyle Kelley for Claire Agni
Don Davis regarding home repair/maintenance on Jan 29 at 6PM
Make wool dryer balls Feb 5 and Feb 8.
5. Girdwood Manager Report - Kyle Kelley 

Parks:
Hiring part time seasonal position for summer,  30 hours per week.
Emily Maxwell is coming back as our campground host for summer 2020.

Grooming is under way at the meadows and 5k. More snow will allow the snow cat to get out on the trails and help pack down the soft snow.

Trails Plan kick-off took place with Kyle, Christina Hendrickson and Holly Spoth-Torres with Huddle AK. Next step is to get the sub-committee that will handle this project started.
On behalf of GTC, parks submitted a grant application for State RTP grant for $75,000.  The board that makes recommendations to Alaska State Parks met last week and the application seems promising.  If awarded, this grant will be used to complete Phase 2 from the Industrial Park to Ruane Road.  Phase 3 is connector trail along the railroad to the Bird/Gird and Beaver Pond Trails.  There is no timeline for phase 3 of the project.

Roads:

Snow plowing, snow in the forecast this week through Friday.  Crosswalk light power was under-engineered for the weather in Girdwood.  It was malfunctioning in the cold.  It is being replaced at the manufacturer’s expense this week.

Budget:

Roads spent $44,000 in December, $515,400 for the year and is at 95% of budget

Parks spent 86% of budget for the year.  
Police spent 98%

Fire Dept spent 96%

Surpluses will move to the undesignated fund, undesignated fund balance is $335,124

6. Supervisor Reports

A) Public Safety – Jerry Fox – excused

Police Report – Whittier Public Safety Director Andre Achee attended the cancelled meeting last week.  He mentioned that WPD has been focusing on traffic enforcement at the request of PSAC.  Also security checks in the neighborhoods and businesses.  123 calls in December.  New Years Eve and New Years Day had 11 calls.  WPD assisted with CPR at the Sitzmark until GFR could arrive. 
PSAC Report – PSAC representative:  No report
B) Roads and Utilities – James Glover. No additional report
C) Parks and Recreation/Cemetery – Christina Hendrickson.  Girdwood Trails Plan will kick off at the Girdwood Trails Committee meeting and then will begin as a subcommittee. 
D) Fire Department  – Eryn Boone
New local volunteers are needed to serve.  GFR Board of Directors was accepting nominations thru Jan 26.  Two seats are being vacated and need to be filled.  AFD and GFR are negotiating a new contract for EMS services.  Next meeting is Feb 10.
Update of GVFD – Eryn Boone on behalf of Chief Michelle Weston/GFR BOD President
GFR responded to 508 incidents in 2019, increase over prior years.  GFR has 37 responders, 40% come from Girdwood, 60% commute from Anchorage. 30% are women.
E) Land Use – Mike Edgington.  LUC items are on the agenda tonight or brough up by Brian Burnett.

T21 Ch9 Review: most of the tasks possible are complete and as new Area Plan is under way, this project is coming to a close. There may be some other simple changes to be made related to simplifying code related to road and construction standards so that they reflect improvements in road and construction designs. Next meeting Feb 10 at 6PM 

Housing Working Group: Working group is holding work session and regular meetings.  Work sessions focus on specific topics, most recently on formal housing plan recently completed in Big Sky, MT.  In reviewing the Big Sky plan, it appears that the Housing Working Group will need to begin a formal housing study before long.  Regular meetings address more of the general topics of housing in Girdwood.  Next meting is Feb 12, this is a regular meeting. 


Public Comment:
Frans Weits, owner of Jack Sprat.  Jack Sprat is seeking design variance for parking related to their summer beer garden, and has a hearing scheduled on March 11 with the Urban Design Commission.  If the changes that have been proposed through the T21C9 Review Committee are adopted, there is no parking space shortage at that site.

UDC meeting is March 11.  Frans requests that this presentation is considered new business by GBOS.  He’ll have a presentation as new business at LUC in FEB, Old Business for GBOS in FEB and Old business at LUC on March 9.  GBOS can move to approve a Resolution of Support contingent on LUC approval in order to receive a resolution for the UDC meeting, or GBOS can hold a special meeting after the LUC meeting on March 9.  GBOS agrees to continue hearing the item as old business in February and will determine a method to address the action recommended by LUC.

OLD BUSINESS:
7.  Agenda Item LUC 1906-04:  Second presentation of Alyeska Nordic Spa project.  Group is seeking GBOS Resolution of Support for the project’s Development Master Plan. (Marco Zaccaro, Z Architects, presenting)
Alyeska Nordic Day spa is a new development for Alyeska Resort, focusing on reward experience and open during shoulder season and transitional climate at the base of the mountain.  Main structure is under 20,000sf with bistro, locker rooms, massage.  Trails wrap around through forest to sauna, steam rooms, pools.  Project is undergoing the Development Master Plan in order to accommodate removal from construction design regulations.  Design will match the existing hotel and parameters of a Nordic spa.

Development will add 50-60 staff.  Alyeska Resort is working on additional employee housing and is completing a study of what type of housing is most needed by their employees.  Likely to create about 40 units that are a combination of 1 and 2 bedroom units and some that are more dorm style.  

AWWU agrees that the water available is adequate for the use and for fire suppression.

Fire Chief made some recommendations to access for emergency vehicles and has approved the plan.    
Existing parking is adequate for the number of users, according to a parking study conducted recently.  
Christina Hendrickson read Resolution 2020-01:  Resolution of Support for Alyeska Resort’s Nordic Day Spa Development Master Plan.

Motion:

Motion to approve Resolution 2020-01 as presented.

Motion by CH/2nd by JG

4 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries

8.  GFR request for Resolution of Support for $65,000 to be spent from the Girdwood Fire Capital Account for an air compressor.
This item is tabled, materials are available for GBOS and public to review.  This item will return to the February GBOS agenda for vote.
9. Discuss status of and review proposition language for the $2.2M bond to build a Community Building to replace existing garage and Little Bears buildings in California Creek Park. 

· Update on Historic Preservation efforts related to the original buildings
Assembly meeting on TUE Jan 28 will determine if this goes on the April ballot.

Project is to remove the 2 existing buildings and replace them with a new community owned building.

There are several zoning constraints to be addressed if the bond measure passes, including parking and setbacks.

Preliminary drawing shows a single story, flat roof structure with 2 classrooms, flex room, office, security door, kitchen, staff room, bathrooms compliant with modern child care facilities, and a covered play space in back.

Plans to commemorate historic use of the facilities are:
Photo/video documentation of the exiting buildings in summer and winter.

Record oral histories of both buildings uses.

If the bond passes, Interpretive displays will document the history and 1% for art funding will be directed toward historic elements.

Interpretive display of the original water tenders in Town Square park.

Funding for these projects will likely come from the operating accounts but it is possible that some funding will be needed from capital account.

13. Anchorage Historic Preservation Commission request for GBOS Resolution of Support for a CLG grant to support a Girdwood Historic (Cultural) Resource Survey. (Connor Scher, presenting)

This item was moved from new business as the grant application is due Jan 30.  This grant is issued from the State Historic Preservation Office.  The purpose of the grant will be to conduct a survey and inventory of existing historic and cultural resources on public and private land in the Girdwood Valley.  Grant request is $25,000, with at 60/40 match requirement.  Match will be managed by the MOA planning dept.
Mike Edgington read Resolution 2020-02: Resolution of Support for a Certified Local Government (CLG) grant to support a Girdwood Historic (Cultural) Resource Survey.

Motion:

Motion to approve Resolution 2020-02 as presented.

Motion by ME,2nd by EB

4 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries

NEW BUSINESS: 
10.  Discussion of 2020 GVSA budget and 1st Quarter Revisions (Kyle Kelley)
Kyle will likely request a work session in February to complete a full review of the budget.
First quarter revisions are due in March.

Current mill rate is 5.44 mills, GVSA cap is 6 mills

MOA is discussing the discrepancy in local area Fire Service funding compared to Areawide EMS funding.
other item that may require 1Q budget revision is the management plan for the hand tram, which will be discussed in the coming months, beginning with introduction under item 12 tonight.  

11.  First presentation GTC application for KMTA Grant will require support from GBOS.

KMTA has moved to an annual grant cycle.  GTC may apply for a grant related to the Virgin Creek Falls Trail project.  Grant application is due March 6.
12. Hand Tram safety measures.  
· Introduce safety measures recommended by Girdwood Trails Committee for additional safety infrastructure and signage. 
· Discuss Hand Tram Management Options.
GTC has recommended safety improvements to the hand tram as follows:
larger safety net with side fencing.
Caution paint and striping on no-go zones

Rail added between the lower deck and the net

Rail added between the top deck and the lower deck

Updated signage

GTC and Kyle agree that some of the suggested safety measures should not be accepted:

Bump gate when the tram enters the dock

Gate that would impede hanging bikes for transit

Once approved by GTC and GBOS, suggestions will be forwarded to building safety, risk manager, municipal attorneys, and city manager for approval.

Public adds:

Clear concise signage is key

Indicate that this is a strenuous physical activity.

Inherent personal risk

Second aspect of re-opening the hand tram is a Management plan.

Currently all responsibility and response is handled by Girdwood Parks and Rec, which puts a large load on this small office and volunteers. Ideas on how to spread this responsibility are:

· Multi-agency support would include Alyeska Resort and USFS in the operation and response.  Kyle is working with municipal attorneys to see if there is a way to indemnify them in case of accidents.

· Contracting out the management to an outside contractor has also been discussed.  

· Possible addition of staff to parks and rec for the summer season.

Regardless, it is recommended that GBOS prepare to fund a bridge alignment study for a future bridge to reduce pressure on the hand tram or eliminate the need for the tram completely.

PENDING ITEMS:
 (these items have been introduced to LUC and GBOS and are waiting for action by MOA Planning and Zoning before being heard as old business)
Agenda Item LUC 1905-06:  Introduction of a request for GBOS Resolution of Support for Dimensional Variance request 159 Aspen Mountain Road (Kristian Sieling, presenting)
Agenda Item LUC 1905-05: Review and vote on Resolution of Support to recommend Assembly approval of draft language for ordinance changing T21C9 related to commercial parking requirements.
Agenda Item LUC 1910-00:  Girdwood Brewing Company request for GBOS Resolution of Support for the Brewery’s Conditional Use Permit to expand operations to the entire building.

Agenda Item LUC 1909-05: Gunnysack Mine Road Multi-family Housing Project seeking GBOS Resolution of Support for a variance request to allow for Sproat Rd. not to be upgraded to Collector Street Standard in order to develop the property. (LaQuita Chmielowski, DOWL and Gary Mesick, 3MJ Development LLC, presenting).

Action Item Updates as assigned:
Request for GBOS/LUC Joint meeting (0 of 2 held in 2020)
Request for GBOS/GFR Joint meeting (0 of 2 held in 2020)
Request for Executive Session:

Other: 
Adjourn 9:30PM
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